THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL
At a meeting of the Full   Council held in the   Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on Tuesday 23 February 2016   from 7.46pm to 9.46 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT pm.

Present:
  Councillors Eric Bishop (Chairman), Kate Turner (Vice-Chairman), Diana Barber, Rupert Barnes, Sara Bedford, Phil Brading, Martin Brooks, Marilyn Butler, Kemal Butt, Stephen Cox, Steve Drury, Peter Getkahn, Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Ty Harris, Paula Hiscocks, Heather Kenison, Angela Killick, Chris Lloyd, David Major, Joy Mann, Debbie Morris, Sarah Nelmes, Marie-Louise Nolan, Leslie Proctor, Reena Ranger, Angela Roberts, Ralph Sangster, David Sansom, Roger Seabourne, Ann Shaw OBE, Len Tippen, Martin Trevett, Alison Wall and Chris Whately-Smith.
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Marilyn Butler, Terry Dos Ramos, Leslie Proctor, Angela Roberts, David Sansom and Alison Wall
CL62/15
MINUTES


The Minutes of the meetings of the Council held on 20 October 2015 and 7 December 2015 were both confirmed and signed by the Chairman.
CL63/15
CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Chairman advised that all his engagements were recorded on the Members’ Information Bulletin or on his Chairman’s blog.
CL64/15
LEADER’S REPORT

The Leader of the Council made the following report:

She paid tribute to the Late Councillor Len Tippen for his high spirit during his illness.  He had an excellent sense of humour, was an excellent friend and family man and worked hard in the South Oxhey community.  She asked Council to recognise the sadness at his sudden death.

She wished to thank the following officers for their service to the Council:


Clive Fuller – Building Control – 25 years


William Harris – Environmental Protection – 25 years

Chris Evans – Environmental Protection – 13 years

Jackie Roberts – Technical Support – 44 years

Mark Jervis – Environmental Health – 40 years


Amanda Pollard – Housing - 13 years

The first part of the work on the core site in South Oxhey had started.  Lidl were the preferred operator for the supermarket store.  The recent Pensioner Forum had been a success with some excellent speakers.  She had been approached by a Government Minister regarding a site for a new prison in the District but she had replied there were no sites available.
She reminded Councillor Ty Harris that the letter to the Watford Observer had been unacceptable and an apology had not been given to Councillor Sarah Nelmes.
In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 13(1) Councillor Ralph Sangster replied as follows:

He had been unable to attend the late Councillor Len Tippen’s funeral.  When he first joined the Council, Councillor Tippen had walked up to him and shook his hand, having lost his seat to the BNP. He won back the seat and was able to represent the South Oxhey community again.
He would remember that in the memories he had of him.  He thanked the officers for the service they provided to the Council.  He was pleased they were moving forward on the South Oxhey project with more social housing.  He was disappointed the issue of the Standards Committee review had not been completed. There was no apology for Councillor Ty Harris to make and he was disappointed the issue was being raised again.
In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 13(1) Councillor Stephen Cox replied as follows:

He thanked officers and members past and present for attending the late Councillor Len Tippen’s funeral.  His death was a great loss to the Council, his family and the Labour Party.  He sent best wishes to the staff who had left the Council.  With regard to the Planning Committee meeting on Thursday he had concerns regarding the shared ownership properties.  
CL65/15
RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE POLICY AND RESOURCES COMMITTEE

Council received the recommendations from the Policy and Resources Committee meetings held on 7 December 2015 and 25 January 2016.


PR65/15
RIGHT TO BUILD INTIATIVE AND THE RIGHT TO BUILD REGISTER

RESOLVED:

That the changes to the Constitution set out in Appendix 2 be approved.   

  


PR66/15
CALENDAR OF MEETINGS 2016/2017



RESOLVED:

1) That the draft Calendar of Meetings for 2016/17 be approved.


PR71/15
BUDGET MONITORING – MONTH 6 (SEPTEMBER)



On being put to Council the recommendation was declared CARRIED the voting being 20 For, 0 Against and 12 Abstentions.



RESOLVED:



That the following revenue budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Revenue
	2015/16

£
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£

	Overspend/(Underspend) at P6
	192,650
	195,850
	195,850


That the following capital budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Capital
	2015/16

£
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£

	Increase/(Decrease) in Expenditure at P6
	(17,388)
	17,388
	0




PR87/15
FIXED PENALTY NOTICES



RESOLVED:


(1)
That the amount demanded on a Fixed Penalty Notice for a breach of a Community Protection Notice should be £100 and £75 for early payment. 

(2) That the amount demanded on a Fixed Penalty Notice for a breach of a Public Spaces Protection Order should be £75 and £50 for early payment. 

(3) That the following be authorised persons to issue a fixed penalty notice under Section 68 of the Anti-Social Behaviour, Crime and Policing Act 2014 and the Council’s scheme of delegation be amended accordingly:

Environmental Enforcement Manager, Three Rivers District Council

All Environmental Enforcement Officers, Three Rivers District Council

All Park Rangers and any Senior Park Rangers, Three Rivers District Council

All Play Rangers, Three Rivers District Council

Animal Control Enforcement Officer, Three Rivers District Council

Senior Ranger, Croxley Green Parish Council

Ranger, Croxley Green Parish Council


(4)
And that the Chief Executive be delegated to add authorised persons as required and to amend the Scheme of Delegation as necessary.  

  


PR88/15
FINANCIAL PLANNING 2016-19 – INTRODUCTION – Noted 



PR89/15
FINANCIAL PLANNING 2016-19 – REVENUE SERVICES - Noted



PR90/15
FINANCIAL PLANNING CAPITAL INVESTMENT PROGRAMME - Noted



PR91/15
TREASURY MANAGEMENT - Noted



PR92/15
FINANCIAL PLANNING – RECOMMENDATIONS - Noted

PR96/15 
SOUTH OXHEY INITIATIVE



RESOLVED:

(1) that the South Oxhey Project is funded through the use of Council cash investments and that this is included in the 2016/17 budget proposals and the Medium Term financial plan and is funded by using the Council’s own cash resources;

(2) that £1.5M of Commuted Sums is used to purchase additional affordable housing in the scheme at a later stage;

(3) that public access to the report be denied until the project was completed.

(4) that public access to the decision be immediate.

CL66/15
RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE SERVICE COMMITTEES



The recommendations on being put to Council were declared CARRIED the voting being 20 For, 0 Against and 12 Abstentions.

General Public Services and Community Safety Committee – 12 November 2015



GPS22/15
BUDGET MONITORING – MONTH 6 (SEPTEMBER)



That the following General Public Services and Community Safety Committee’s revenue budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Revenue
	2015/16

£
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£

	Overspend/(Underspend) at P6
	137,800
	134,000
	134,000


That the following General Public Services and Community Safety Committee’s capital budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Capital
	2015/16

£
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£

	Increase/(Decrease) in Expenditure at P6
	0
	0
	0


Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee – 18 November 2015

LW31/15
BUDGET MONITORING – MONTH 6 (SEPTEMBER 2015) 
  

That the following Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee’s revenue budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Revenue
	2015/16

£
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£

	Overspend/(Underspend) at P6
	(29,750)
	(29,750)
	(29,750)


That the following Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee’s capital budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Capital
	2015/16

£
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£

	Increase/(Decrease) in Expenditure at P6
	(17,388)
	17,388
	0


Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee – 10 November 2015

SD18/15
BUDGET MONITORING – MONTH 6 (SEPTEMBER) 
That the following Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committees’ revenue budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Revenue
	2015/16

£
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£

	Overspend/(Underspend) at P6
	66,000
	73,000
	73,000


That the following Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committees’  capital budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Capital
	2015/16

£
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£

	Increase/(Decrease) in Expenditure at P6
	0
	0
	0


CL67/15
FINANCIAL PLANNING BUDGET
Councillor Matthew Bedford moved the recommendations on the yellow papers.  The budget had been exceptionally tough, with Central Government support for District Councils being withdrawn at a far steeper rate than envisaged a year ago.  The first step was to look for efficiency savings which could be made without impacting on services.  This Administration, supported by officers, had a good record of delivering efficiency savings at a rate of almost £350,000 each year for over a decade. The Council were continuing to press for further savings but this was becoming harder. The revenue support grant would reduce from almost £1.5m currently to nil by the end of the three year medium term financial plan. This meant finding new sources of income or making real cuts to services which residents valued and relied on. The Administration wanted to prioritise and protect Council services as long as they offered value for money.  An increase in Council Tax was proposed by an average of just over 3.1% varying between 2.2% and 3.9% in different parts of the District, depending on the impact of special expenses.  The increase was less than the 4% agreed by the County Council and for the average Band D Council Tax it would be £158.90 which was lower than the Council Tax charge 10 years ago in 2007/08 when it was just over £160.  
No other Council in Hertfordshire could boast that.  It was proposed to begin charging for the collection of garden waste. This was not something they wanted to do but faced with the prospect of stopping the service, consultation had taken place on charging.  More than 4,000 responses had been received and ¾ quarters had said they would pay up to £35 a year to maintain the fortnightly service.  The Council were proposing a lower charge in the coming year to reflect a part year with discounts for residents in receipt of certain benefits.  The Administration proposed to end the current subsidy for the parking service.  The current 2 hour free shopper parking in all our towns and villages would continue. This was key to the economic development strategy and was almost unique to Three Rivers with neighbouring Councils charging for shopper parking.   Working with local businesses would continue to ensure Three Rivers remained an attractive place to do business and to maximise business rates income.  The relationship with Leavesden Studios was an example of successful working.  The Council was getting nearly half a million pounds more than had been planned.  Other sources of income were being explored and had put some pump priming funds into the budget to enable that.  This meant a balanced budget could be achieved with increased investment in a few key areas.  Funding had been included for the District Plans team to protect the Green Belt and the local environment at least as far as they could in the face of the Government’s continued undermining of local decision making.  Funding for parking bays and retail parades had been increased and a new budget to tackle paths and alleyways owned by the Council.  The Council would continue to invest in assets which reduce future costs. This year the Council planned to purchase a property to provide temporary accommodation for homeless families reducing Bed and Breakfast costs and providing a better option.  The Council needed to look for funding from business rates, fees and charges.  The general fund balance at the end of this year would be higher than the original plan.  This budget provided additional investment but also delivered a balanced budget, maintained balances and reserves and continued to deliver efficiency savings to ensure value for money.  The budget protected the services that residents valued and relied on. He moved the recommendations, seconded by Councillor Ann Shaw.
Councillor Ralph Sangster said substituting figures in a spreadsheet was an ineffective way of explaining the budget. They had focused on the Administration’s stewardship of the Council’s finances. The elimination of the Central Government grant had been predicted and had been referred to time and time again by the Chief Financial Officer over the last 3 to 4 years.  That had given plenty of time to adjust spending patterns.  The claim the draft statement was a surprise and the rate of decline in the grant was greater than had been expected may have been appropriate for the interim settlement. As a consequence of lobbying the Chancellor in the final statement provided transitional relief by improving the settlement figure for the next two years.  The Administration’s inability to meet the challenge of balancing the books would not impress those who watched this Council’s revenues dwindle.  Three Rivers had delivered substantial revenue deficits totalling £2.24m - that’s an average of £564,000 per year. The annual budget had increased by £2.1m, an average of £521,000 per year, with 3 adjustments in one year, and was why the Conservative Group could not support the Council’s budget monitoring process. The Council needed to recognise that services delivered locally should be funded locally.  The Government had indicated they expected Councils to increase Council Tax by the maximum of 1.99% or £5 whichever was the larger.  
From 2019 local services would need to be funded by local taxes including commercial rates.  This Council had failed to drive out inefficiencies, embrace revenue-raising opportunities and develop its local economy. Cost-saving initiatives were considered behind closed doors away from the scrutiny of residents who should help shape the services they consider important and prioritise them with available funds.  Under a Conservative Administration, the residents would be canvassed on their views on a single issue as was the case for the green waste charging. Over 80% of the services that this Council provided were discretionary.  The services were provided at a net cost of over £7m.  They would not implement the green waste charge contained in the base budget.  Over the next 12 months cost savings and revenue-raising options would be considered in an open and transparent way seeking residents’, Parish Councils’, County Council and adjoining District and Borough Councils’ views. Based on the consultations we would develop a comprehensive assessment process which would provide our Council Tax payers with the opportunity to influence the outcome of the budget setting next year.  Funds would be made available from the new homes bonus reserves to bridge the funding gap with the intention of implementing an agreed programme to close the funding gap over the following two years.  Excluding future expenditure on South Oxhey, this Administration would spend just over £19m by 2019 which was unsustainable. The third action was to reduce the outflow of funds and use the Council’s capital balances as an investment to increase the Council’s revenues and reduce costs. This would be a catalyst to opportunity. I hope the residents of Three Rivers will recognise that and I recommend the Conservative budget proposals, seconded by Councillor Ty Harris.
Councillor Stephen Cox, Labour Group Leader, did not have a budget to put forward to Council, but very much in keeping with tradition, when the Group were back to full strength they could yet provide a surprise.
Councillor Paula Hiscocks referred to the SIAS independent report from last year at 3.21 which quoted “however there is no evidence that the appointment of Clark Willmott was undertaken in compliance with the Council’s procedures and EU legislation up to January 2015 a total of £195,462 had been paid to Clark Willmott for legal advice. This is in excess of the current EU threshold for spending on services of £172,514.” She did not call that sound financial management.

Councillor Angela Killick said if the Administration were looking for easy wins why did they not go for all out elections every 4 years.  They could save between £150,000 and £200,000 a cycle. They insisted on having yearly elections and according to the Leader’s own paper of 2007 it was because annual elections helped keep the party machine in good working order. It does not seem to offer value for money or take fully into account the local residents’ views.
Councillor Ty Harris said the blue budget papers showed what could be achieved from a Conservative Administration.  80% of the Council’s services were discretionary and amounted to £7m worth of cost which the Administration had failed to deal with.  It was time for a new management and leadership.  The LGA Leader in Public Services was preparing Councils to look at the way they were conducting their business to allow them to look at their costs and prepare themselves for Government cuts to the grants. Any District or Borough Council should not work beyond its means. There were difficult decisions that lay ahead.
Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst said the Conservative budget mirrored the budget at the County Council which had no detail.  How would the savings be achieved to reduce the £7m discretionary costs?  Was it by selling the refuse freighters, which was one of the suggestions 3 years ago, or cease the brown bin collection, or was it about ceasing the barrow beats or the maintenance of our open spaces?  There had been no comment on the capital budget. The Administration continued to maintain support for cycle schemes within the District and had put additional money in for the Three Rivers work hub.  This initiative would generate employment opportunities in the District and was supported by the Conservative Group Leader but not mentioned in their budget. The idea hundreds savings of thousands of pounds could be made by moving annual elections to every four years was wrong.  £25,000 was the actual saving and that came from Council Officers who could not actually make that saving until 2019 due to legislation.  Without an election there was still the cost of the electoral register and registrations.  The electorate should not have to wait 4 years before having their say.  Annual elections ensured Councillors represent their communities throughout the year and not just once every four years.  Councillor Matthew Bedford had put forward an eloquent and well-reasoned budget which maintained the services the residents of Three Rivers wanted. On green waste, many people liked the service and were willing to pay.  It would be cheaper to use the service than take the waste to the household waste site or dispose of it yourself.  
Councillor Phil Brading found the lack of detail in the Conservative budget astonishing.  How had they managed to find an inflated figure in the new homes bonus grant?  This avoided making difficult decisions on charging for garden waste collection as a means of balancing the budget.  The charge was a fixed figure at the bottom end of the range of charges and certainly at a lower end to other Councils across the country.  At least 1/3 of Councils charged for the collection of garden waste. It was only over the last 10 years that the service had been paid out of the Council Tax as before there had been a green sack service which residents paid for. 
Councillor Ann Shaw said the Conservative budget had no propositions it was just a vague generalisation. The Administration budget was designed to meet the needs and interests of their communities and that’s our responsibility and our intention. 

Councillor Alex Hayward said it was refreshing that two of the Administration frontbenchers were asking for ideas from the Conservatives.  It showed they were looking for more initiatives for their budget. She did find the Council Tax increase totally unacceptable for the residents of Three Rivers.  We know the County Council are putting their Council Tax up by 4% but they are looking after adult services which we are not. 
Councillor Sara Bedford was surprised to receive a leaflet from the Conservatives after 9 months wanting to know what residents would like them to do. This was a change to ask members of the public what they would like.  Other Groups did it all the time, including surveys, knocking on doors, asking people questions, having stalls in the High Street and engaging on social media.  The County Council had increased their Council Tax by 4% but Three Rivers should not.  We have services to provide as well which residents want - we do it well and that was why they continued to be the Administration.  
Councillor Ralph Sangster said he wanted the local community to decide on what they consider were the issues and priorities to reduce costs and save money or charging for services which were currently provided free of charge. 
Councillor Matthew Bedford said there was so little in the Conservative Group papers with just vague hints on how they wanted to reduce the discretionary budget.  The yellow sheets provided the balanced budget.  

On being put to Council the amended Conservative Group budget was LOST and in accordance with budget setting legislation a recorded vote was requested the details of which were as follows:


For:
Councillors Diana Barber, Rupert Barnes, Eric Bishop, Kemal Butt, Ty Harris, Alex Hayward, Paula Hiscocks, Heather Kenison, Angela Killick, Debbie Morris, Reena Ranger and Ralph Sangster


Against: Councillors Matthew Bedford, Sara Bedford, Phil Brading, Martin Brooks, Stephen Cox, Steve Drury, Peter Getkahn, Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Chris Lloyd, David Major, Joy Mann, Sarah Nelmes, Marie-Louise Nolan, Alison Scarth, Andrew Scarth, Roger Seabourne, Ann Shaw OBE, Martin Trevett, Kate Turner and Chris Whately-Smith



Abstentions:
Nil

The Chairman declared the motion had been LOST the voting being 12 For, 20 Against and 0 Abstentions.

On being put to Council the Liberal Democrat Administration budget was declared CARRIED and in accordance with budget setting legislation a recorded vote was requested the details of which were as follows:

For: Councillors Matthew Bedford, Sara Bedford, Phil Brading, Martin Brooks, Steve Drury, Peter Getkahn, Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Chris Lloyd, David Major, Joy Mann, Sarah Nelmes, Alison Scarth, Andrew Scarth, Roger Seabourne, Ann Shaw OBE, Martin Trevett, Kate Turner and Chris Whately-Smith

Against: Councillors Diana Barber, Rupert Barnes, Eric Bishop, Kemal Butt, Ty Harris, Alex Hayward, Paula Hiscocks, Heather Kenison, Angela Killick, Debbie Morris, Reena Ranger and Ralph Sangster

Abstentions: Councillors Stephen Cox and Marie-Louise Nolan

The Chairman declared the motion was CARRIED, the voting being 18 For, 12 Against and 2 Abstentions.


RESOLVED:

1. Council agrees that the Strategic Service Review Working Party continue to meet during 2016/17 in order to address the following issues:
a. Monitor progress with the savings and additional income incorporated into the Council’s budget;
b. Oversee the Council’s future income generation project including use of ‘pump priming’ expenditure as provided in the budget;
c. Consider options for future efficiency savings of at least 1% of gross expenditure per annum.

2. Council agrees that the Parking Services Working Party continue to meet as required in order to ensure the parking service covers its costs by 2017/18

3. Council notes the cashable efficiency savings achieved since 2005/06 as set out below and thanks staff for their support in ensuring performance indicators have maintained high levels throughout this period.

	Summary of cashable efficiency savings
	£
	£ Cumulative

	2005/06
	440,980
	440,980

	2006/07
	52,890
	493,870

	2007/08
	218,450
	712,320

	2008/09
	484,465
	1,196,785

	2009/10
	682,823
	1,879,608

	2010/11
	114,930
	1,994,538

	2011/12 
	856,008
	2,850,546

	2012/13
	378,740
	3,229,286

	2013/14
	121,730
	3,351,016

	2014/15
	239,190
	3,590,206

	2015/16
	234,530
	3,824,736


4. Council notes the need to address the impact of the reduction in Revenue Support Grant for Three Rivers from £1.5 million in the current year to just £10,000 in 2018/19 and accordingly RESOLVES to introduce charging for the collection of garden waste with effect from July 2016 as set out below (scheme details to be agreed by GPSCS Committee):

	
	9 months from July 2016
	12 months from April 2017

	Standard charge
	£25
	£35

	Residents in receipt of council-administered benefits
	£20
	£28


5. Council agrees to create an earmarked reserve of £2m against future economic downturn / loss of business rates by reducing the general fund balance in 2015/16.
6.
(a)
That the 2015/16 revised estimates for the revenue account be agreed giving a balance at 31 March 2016 of £4,727,379
(b)
That the draft revenue estimates in respect of the revenue account for the period 1 April 2016 to 31 March 2019, subject to the changes agreed, be approved. (Table 1 attached).
(c)
That it be noted that £2.0M be considered as a prudent minimum balance for the general fund.

(d)
That the financial and budgetary risks be agreed and their management monitored by the Audit Committee.
(e)
That the Council’s total capital investment programme for 2015/2016 be agreed at £6,509,143. 
(f)
That the arrangements for funding the 2015/16 capital investment programme resulting in an estimated balance of capital resources at 31 March 2016 of £13,503,275 be agreed. 
(g) That the Council approves the plans for capital expenditure from the period 1 April 2015 to 31 March 2019 and notes the capital balances carried forward for future years (Table 2 attached)

(h) That the Council the Treasury Management Strategy Statement 2016/17 – 2018/19 be approved. 
 (i)
That the Council notes the Director of Finance’s advice on the robustness of the estimates and the adequacy of the financial reserves.

CL68/15
COUNCIL TAX – DISTRICT ELEMENT

This item (item 8) (Council Tax – District Element) had not been available five clear days before the meeting, as information from other authorities had not been available, but was of sufficient urgency to be considered by Council to enable the Council to despatch Council Tax bills by the required deadline.

On being put to Council the Council Tax – District Element was CARRIED and in accordance with budget setting legislation a recorded vote was requested the details of which were as follows:


For: Councillors Matthew Bedford, Sara Bedford, Phil Brading, Martin Brooks, Steve Drury, Peter Getkahn, Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Chris Lloyd, David Major, Joy Mann, Sarah Nelmes, Alison Scarth, Andrew Scarth, Roger Seabourne, Ann Shaw OBE, Martin Trevett, Kate Turner and Chris Whately-Smith


Against: Nil


Abstentions:
Councillors Diana Barber, Rupert Barnes, Eric Bishop, Kemal Butt, Stephen Cox, Ty Harris, Alex Hayward, Paula Hiscocks, Heather Kenison, Angela Killick, Debbie Morris, Marie-Louise Nolan, Reena Ranger and Ralph Sangster

The Chairman declared the motion had been CARRIED the voting being 18 For, 0 Against and 14 Abstentions.


RESOLVED:


That the following amounts be calculated for the year 2016/2017 in accordance with Sections 31 to 36 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992:-

	(a)
	£46,812,163
	being the aggregate of the amounts which the Council estimates for the items set out in Section 31A(2) of the Act taking into account all precepts issued to it by parish councils.

	
	
	

	(b)
	£39,204,503
	being the aggregate of the amounts which the Council estimates for the items set out in Section 31A(3) of the Act.

	
	
	

	(c)
	£7,607,660
	being the amount by which the aggregate at 9.1(a) above exceeds the aggregate at 9.1(b) above.

	
	
	

	(d)
	£203.59
	being the amount at 9.1(c) above divided by the council tax base, as the basic amount of its Council Tax for the year (including parish precepts).

	
	
	

	(e)
	£2,713,468
	being the aggregate amount of all special items (parish precepts and special expenses) 

	
	
	

	(f)
	£130.97
	being the basic amount of its Council Tax for the year for dwellings in those parts of the area to which no special item relates.


	(g)
	Parts of the Council’s Area
	£

	
	Abbots Langley
	 205.84

	
	Chorleywood
	215.03

	
	Croxley Green
	205.37

	
	Sarratt
	212.53

	
	Watford Rural
	203.27

	
	Unparished
	192.71


	
	
	being the amounts given by adding to the amount at 9.1(f) above the amounts of the special item or items relating to the dwellings in those parts of the Council’s area listed above divided by the council tax base, as the basic amounts of its Council Tax for the year for dwellings in those parts of its area to which one or more special items relate.



(h) [image: image1.emf]A B C D E F G H

£ £ £ £ £ £ £ £

Abbots Langley 137.23 160.10 182.97 205.84 251.58 297.32 343.07 411.68

Chorleywood 143.35 167.25 191.14 215.03 262.81 310.60 358.38 430.06

Croxley Green 136.91 159.73 182.55 205.37 251.01 296.65 342.28 410.74

Sarratt 141.69 165.30 188.92 212.53 259.76 306.99 354.22 425.06

Watford Rural 135.51 158.10 180.68 203.27 248.44 293.61 338.78 406.54

Unparished 128.47 149.89 171.30 192.71 235.53 278.36 321.18 385.42

Parts of the Council's 

Area

Valuation Band


	
	
	being the amounts given by multiplying the amounts at 9.1(g) above by the number which, in the proportion set out in Section 5(1) of the Act, is applicable to dwellings listed in a particular valuation band divided by the number which in that proportion is applicable to dwellings listed in valuation band D, calculated by the Council in accordance with Section 36(1) of the Act, as the amounts to be taken into account for the year in respect of categories of dwellings listed in different valuation bands.


CL69/15
SETTING THE COUNCIL TAX

This item (item 9) (Setting the Council Tax) had not been available five clear days before the meeting, as information from other authorities had not been available, but was of sufficient urgency to be considered by Council to enable the Council to despatch Council Tax bills by the required deadline.

On being put to Council the Setting of the Council Tax was CARRIED and in accordance with budget setting legislation a recorded vote was requested the details of which were as follows:


For: Councillors Matthew Bedford, Sara Bedford, Phil Brading, Martin Brooks, Steve Drury, Peter Getkahn, Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Chris Lloyd, David Major, Joy Mann, Sarah Nelmes, Alison Scarth, Andrew Scarth, Roger Seabourne, Ann Shaw OBE, Martin Trevett, Kate Turner and Chris Whately-Smith


Against: Nil


Abstentions:
Councillors Diana Barber, Rupert Barnes, Eric Bishop, Kemal Butt, Stephen Cox, Ty Harris, Alex Hayward, Paula Hiscocks, Heather Kenison, Angela Killick, Debbie Morris, Marie-Louise Nolan, Reena Ranger and Ralph Sangster

The Chairman declared the motion had been CARRIED the voting being 18 For, 0 Against and 14 Abstentions.


RESOLVED:

That it be noted that for the year 2016/2017 the Hertfordshire County Council and the Police and Crime Commissioner for Hertfordshire have stated the following amounts in precepts issued to the Council, in accordance with Section 40 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992, for each of the categories of dwelling shown below:-

[image: image2.emf]A B C D E F G H

£ £ £ £ £ £ £ £

Hertfordshire County 

Council

775.87 905.18 1,034.49 1,163.80 1,422.42 1,681.04 1,939.67 2,327.60

Hertfordshire County 

Council  - Social Care

15.21 17.75 20.28 22.82 27.89 32.96 38.03 45.64

Police & Crime 

Commissioner

98.00 114.33 130.67 147.00 179.67 212.33 245.00 294.00

Total

889.08 1,037.26 1,185.44 1,333.62 1,629.98 1,926.33 2,222.70 2,667.24

Valuation Band

Precepting Authority


That, having calculated the aggregate in each case the Council in accordance with Section 30 (2) of the Local Government Finance Act 1992, hereby sets the following amounts as the amounts of Council Tax for the year 2016/2017 for each of the categories of dwellings shown below:-

[image: image3.emf]A B C D E F G H

£ £ £ £ £ £ £ £

Abbots Langley 1011.10 1179.61 1348.13 1516.64 1853.67 2190.69 2527.74 3033.28

Chorleywood 1017.22 1186.76 1356.30 1525.83 1864.90 2203.97 2543.05 3051.66

Croxley Green 1010.78 1179.24 1347.71 1516.17 1853.10 2190.02 2526.95 3032.34

Sarratt 1015.56 1184.81 1354.08 1523.33 1861.85 2200.36 2538.89 3046.66

Watford Rural 1009.38 1177.61 1345.84 1514.07 1850.53 2186.98 2523.45 3028.14

Unparished 1002.34 1169.40 1336.46 1503.51 1837.62 2171.73 2505.85 3007.02

Valuation Band

Parts of the Council's 

Area


CL70/15
REPORTS AND QUESTIONS TO THE LEADER AND LEAD MEMBERS



LEADER OF THE COUNCIL



No questions were asked of the Leader.


SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT, PLANNING AND TRANSPORT
Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Lead Member for Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport reported that work had started the previous day on the Kings Langley section of the towpath, and this work should be completed by July 2016.  42% of the budget to undertake the work had come from the Council.

Work was about to start on the Metropolitan Line extension, and the Council was working closely with Transport for London to minimise the impact of the works. Major roadworks would cause a disruption.
Councillor Martin Trevett, Lead Member for Planning, Housing and Strategic Schemes, reported that in regard to the Local Plan, out of 29 planning appeals, 20 had been dismissed and eight allowed, with one appeal partly allowed.
The Local Plan Member Working Group had been kept busy, with changes through the Housing and Planning Bill. Final details of the Bill would not be available until Royal Assent had been given. There was another busy year ahead for the Working Group

Work was starting to get underway on the review of the Core Strategy, which would give a starting point for the Council’s housing and employment targets for the new Local Plan, as part of which they would have to conduct a Green Belt review. 
In regard to the Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) monies, since April 2015, £1,160,000 worth of liability notices had been issued, but so far only £38,860 had been received. The Council only got the money when work on the premises began. 

The Woodside development would bring in £734,000.


LEISURE, WELLBEING AND HEALTH


Councillor Chris Lloyd, Lead Member for Leisure, Community and Wellbeing, thanked the Chairman for supporting Arts and Leisure.  He thanked the leisure officers for all their hard work and support.  He thanked Stuart Warren for all his hard work and wished him well in his new job.  Josh Sills had been appointed as the new Venue Manager at Watersmeet.  He would be walking from London to Cambridge for Watford Mencap.  He congratulated Watford Football Club on their FA cup success.  

Councillor Sara Bedford, Lead Member for Health, reported that West Herts Hospital trust was still in special measures.  She thanked Rebecca Emmett for all the work she completed during her time at the Council - she had always been very supportive.


GENERAL PUBLIC SERVICES AND COMMUNITY SAFETY

Councillor Phil Brading, Lead Member for Public Services, reported that Duncan Jones from HWP had provided a presentation to Members on joint working on waste.  A report would be presented to Members on a procurement strategy for co-mingled recycling with 3 other HWP Member Authorities.  Residents were being encouraged to use the recycling containers provided to recycle everything to reduce landfill tax and fees.
Councillor Roger Seabourne, Lead Member for Community Safety, made a statement on another Councillor not being allowed to raise a question at the previous meeting as no report had been made.  He advised that the Community Safety Partnership continued to thrive and had the ability to respond quickly to changing situations.
In response to a question from Councillor Martin Brooks regarding a 3rd incident at the William Penn Leisure Centre, the Lead Member for Community Safety replied that a detailed report had been requested. CCTV cameras would be monitoring everyone who visited the centre.

RESOURCES AND SHARED SERVICES
Councillor Matthew Bedford, Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services, reported that there had been good news from the Department for Work and Pensions as the discretionary Housing Payment Fund for the coming year had been increased by 35% for Three Rivers District.
The Department for Work and Pensions had also changed the benefits cap, which currently affected 18 families. It was estimated that this could increase to as many as 100 families when the cap changed in the Autumn.

Question from Councillor Marie-Louise Nolan to Councillor Matthew Bedford (Lead Member, Resources and Shared Services)

On what basis and precisely when did officers come to the belief that funding from the Homes and Communities Agency had been agreed towards re-provision of social housing in perpetuity in South Oxhey?  Further, how and precisely when was it learned that the funding had strings attached; namely that after the first tenancy ended, the property would be required to be let at considerably more expensive so-called 'affordable rents'?

 

The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services advised that Officers did not “come to the belief” that the grant from the HCA was for social housing: the application was made expressly on that basis and it was agreed.

The original grant was also made on behalf of TRDC and agreed on that basis. It was always known, and explicitly stated, that the grant would need to be transferred from the Council to whichever housing provider was going to provide the units as part of the South Oxhey scheme. This entailed a new, identical, application by Home Group; and once approved the Council would hand back the original application. It was at this stage, late last year, that the HCA unexpectedly imposed the additional condition. This was notified to the Council on 10 December 2015; and the following day, 11 December, all members of Policy and Resources of all parties were informed of the new condition and of the Chief Executive’s advice that we would not succeed in challenging it.  The main difference, of course, is the intervening General Election and the new Government’s clear ambition to end social rents completely. Another example, I’m afraid, of the nasty undercurrent that was coming to the fore under the new Government.

A transcript of the correspondence between the Council and the HCA to be provided to all Members. 
A written reply to be provided to all Members on the £1.5M commuted sum to be used to purchase additional affordable housing in the scheme at a later stage. 
Question from Councillor Stephen Cox to Councillor Matthew Bedford (Lead Member, Resources and Shared Services)
 
Just 48 properties out of 514 homes being built as part of the South Oxhey Initiative will be at social rents in perpetuity.  Another 48 will convert to so-called 'affordable rents' at the end of the first tenancy.  A further 73 properties, it is understood, may or may not end up being homes for rent and that represents a total of 169 rented homes.  The number of rented homes equates to under 33% of all new homes to be constructed being available for rent.  Does he believe that figure to be just about right, or too low?

The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services advised that it was no secret that we had hoped to meet the planning guidelines for affordable housing on the scheme – i.e. 45%. On that basis, no I do not think what we have is ‘enough’. But I have to accept that at this point we do not have the funds available to get the number up to where we want it. We have already made a move in the right direction; and I am hopeful that over the course of the scheme, we will be able to identify additional funds that will move us close to our original ambition. But even more important, I want to ensure that the scheme goes ahead and that the Council’s financial situation is protected. Once we have made sure these basics are right, we can see what more we can do if and when additional resources become available.

Councillor Stephen Cox asked why they were going for shared ownership. The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services said that there had to be a balance between what was achievable and what they wanted. They were looking to improve the current figure. The exact figures in the Councillor’s question had been superseded now.

Clearly under the 45% target there would be a mixture of rented and shared ownership.

Councillor Ty Harris asked if the Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services would accept that the two failed negotiations on affordable housing had caused the whole project to stall and had cost the taxpayer £1.2m.
The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services said that he did not accept this, and that the Government had changed the rules on the HCA.

Councillor Ralph Sangster referred to Policy and Resources Committee agreeing to invest £1.5m in social housing in South Oxhey, but said that this was not what the money should be spent on. He said that he was concerned that shared ownership units had been acquired without the proper authority.

The Chief Executive said that he would supply a written response.

  
CL71/15
REPORTS AND QUESTIONS TO THE CHAIRMEN OF THE AUDIT, PLANNING, LICENSING AND REGULATORY SERVICES COMMITTEES

AUDIT COMMITTEE

Councillor Sarah Nelmes, Chairman of the Audit Committee, reported that the Committee had met on 26 November 2015 and had discussed Risk, Internal Audit and Treasury Management.
PLANNING COMMITTEE

Councillor Chris Whately-Smith, Chairman of the Planning Committee, welcomed Kimberley Rowley to her new role as Acting Head of Regulatory Services.  The planning application for the South Oxhey Initiative would be going to the committee that week.
LICENSING

Nothing to report.
REGULATORY SERVICES COMMITTEE

Nothing to report. 
CL72/15
QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC UNDER PROCEDURE RULE 15

There were none.
CL73/15
PETITIONS UNDER PROCEDURE RULE 18

There were none.
CL74/15
MOTIONS UNDER PROCEDURE RULE 11

Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst, seconded by Councillor Sara Bedford, moved an amendment that the figure of 12.5% be replaced with 9.2%.  


On being put to Council the motion was declared CARRIED the voting being 20 For, 12 Against and 0 Abstentions.


RESOLVED:

This Council regrets that:

1. The cuts in local Council funding from the Government have not been equally applied. This means that whilst Hertfordshire County Council sees an increase of 0.5% in spending power over the next four years, Three Rivers sees a 9.2% cut.

2. By 2019, the Government will take money from Three Rivers to subsidise other councils. 

Council condemns the unfair approach taken by the Government to local Council funding, and the disproportionate impact on Three Rivers residents.

Council therefore requests the Chief Executive and the Leader to continue to raise the unfairness of this year's Local Government settlement at every opportunity. 


On being put to Council the motion was declared CARRIED the voting being 20 For, 12 Against and 0 Abstentions.

MOTION CARRIED
CL75/15
TO AGREE THE AUTHORISED PERSONS FOR THE PURPOSES OF ENFORCING THE MICROCHIPPING OF DOGS (ENGLAND) REGULATIONS 2015 AND TO AMEND THE COUNCIL’S SCHEME OF DELEGATION TO OFFICERS

The Secretary of State exercised the powers conferred by Section 12 of the Animal Welfare Act 2006(a) and made The Microchipping of Dogs (England) Regulations 2015 in February 2015.(“the Regulations”).  

The mandatory requirements to microchip dogs in England will come into effect on 6 April 2016. Under Regulation 11 they can be enforced by a Local Authority, a Police Officer, a Police Community Support Officer or someone authorised by the Secretary of State.


A Local Authority may authorise in writing any person to act for the purpose of enforcing these regulations. Officers are recommending that the requisite authorisations are put in place now in readiness for the implementation date of the 6 April 2016.


On being put to Council the recommendations were declared CARRIED the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:

That the Animal Control Enforcement Officer be authorised in writing to enforce the Microchipping of Dogs (England) Regulations 2015 and that the Council’s scheme of delegation to Officers be amended.


That the Chief Executive be delegated the power to add to the list of authorised persons and amend the scheme of delegation to other Officers as required.

CL76/15
COUNCILLOR REQUEST FOR EXTENDED LEAVE OF ABSENCE


Councillor Terry Dos Ramos had not been able to attend any Council or Committee meetings since he attended the Policy and Resources Committee as an observer in September 2015.  On behalf of Councillor Dos Ramos a formal request was being made to Council for approval of an extended leave of absence in order that he was not disqualified by virtue of non-attendance within a six month period.


Councillor Ann Shaw moved, seconded by Councillor Sara Bedford, an amendment that unless Councillor Dos Ramos writes to (not by email) or contacts by telephone the Chief Executive the request for extended leave of absence be not approved.


On being put to Council the amendment was declared CARRIED the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:


That approval not be given for the Extended leave of absence for Councillor Terry Dos Ramos unless he writes to or contacts by telephone (not by email) the Chief Executive by 7 March 2016.

CL77/15
APPOINTMENTS TO COMMITTEES


Following the sudden death of Councillor Len Tippen, Council was asked to consider reappointing a Member to replace Councillor Len Tippen on the Committees he had been appointed to.

RESOLVED:


Planning Committee – Cllr Stephen Cox


Regulatory Services Committee – Cllr Marie-Louise Nolan


Licensing Committee – Cllr Marie-Louise Nolan


General Public Services and Community Safety Committee – Cllr Stephen Cox


Audit Committee – Cllr Marie-Louise Nolan


Local Strategic Partnership Board – Cllr Marie-Louise Nolan

CL78/15
CHIEF OFFICER PAY POLICY


Council were asked to approve the pay policy.


The Conservative Group Members wished to abstain from voting on the recommendation as they had concerns regarding the benefits on retirement and the job descriptions for the senior management team.


The recommendation on being put to Council was declared CARRIED the voting being 20 For, 0 Against and 12 Abstentions.


RESOLVED:


Approved the Chief Officer Pay Policy.
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